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Youth Fishing Day 
 Best in Years 

  

Fishing, trout fishing was the order of the day as hundreds came to 

Merrill Park Pond in East Concord  to enjoy the free/no license  trout 

fishing  opportunity sponsored and organized by Basil Woods Jr. chap-

ter. More than 200  moms ,dads and children enjoyed the chance to get 

fishing rods, bait, any needed help to enjoy the watery outdoors  and 

catch  some 300 trout supplied by NHF&G and TU . As 

you can see from the photos a good time was had by all. 

Hopefully some new trout  fishermen and conservationist 

were born that day too. Thanks to all who made this hap-

pen and especially to the Quality Cash Market a long 

time supporter of this event.  

Donõt Miss the Picnic 
May 18, 2017  

Basil Woods Jr. winds up the 2016 -17 season with its annual 

spring Picnic at the Passaconaway Club on Garvins Falls Rd in 

Concord beginning at 5:30 pm. There will be  burgers, dogs, and 

salads and other picnic goodies. This is a semi pot luck affair so 

please bring some picnic food to share. Find out about of our con-

servation projects for the summer and how you can participate in 

the fun and important field work .  
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Presidential Commentary - March O McCubrey 

 Greetings Basil Woods 

chapter members!  I hope 

many of you have found 

time to get out on the wa-

ter.  I am happy to report 

that we had a fantastic 

turn out for our annual 

Youth Fishing Day event 

at Merrill park and for 

Discover Wild NH Day.  It was great to see so 

many kids happy to just be outdoors with a 

fishing rod in hand.   A few warm water species 

of fish were caught in addition to brook and 

rainbow trout.  My great thanks go out to all of 

our volunteers who made these events a suc-

cess.  We also had a great talk by Basil Woods 

board member Peter Denoncourt ð I saw more 

than a few people with notebook and pencil in 

hand to take notes on his secret fishing spots 

here in the Concord area.  May marks our last 

month of meetings before the summer conser-

vation work begins.   I hope many of you can 

attend our BBQ /picnic on May 18 (please see 

the details in the newsletter).   

We will have many opportunities to get out 

into the field this summer to continue work on 

the Warner river watershed project along with 

others in the north -country.  Please keep an 

eye on your emails and the chapter web site for 

updates.  If you are interested in becoming a 

volunteer and want to get active please contact 

me or other board members and we will put 

you on our list!  

The April meeting was also our annual 

elections for the chapter officers and board of 

directors.  Itõs always an exciting and sad time 

as we say goodbye to outgoing members and 

welcome new ones.  I want to thank outgoing 

members for their hard work over the past few 

years.  These included Charlie Stumb, Bob 

Ives, and Tim Pease.  Special thanks go out to 

Tim for his tireless work as our newsletter Edi-

tor.  I am going to miss his thought provoking 

editorials and hope that he can persuade Par-

son Weems to mail in an article every now and 

then.  I even told Tim Iõd spring for some 

stamps and paper so Parson didnõt have any 

excuses.  We all appreciate the work that Tim 

has done for our chapter ð thank you!  The 

election also saw the addition of many new fac-

es to the board and I look forward to the work-

ing with Chris Connors, Mike Bartlett and 

Larry Caruso in the coming year.   

The election marked a rather unusual mile-

stone for our chapter as well.  As many of you 

know I took over the Presidentõs position in 

January to replace President Alex Hicks who 

needed to step down before the end of his term.  

I have enjoyed being the President again (my 

last 3 year tenure was over a decade ago).  We 

were not able to find a candidate in time for 

the April election.  As it stands now the Board 

has formed a leadership committee comprised 

of past president George Embley, treasurer 

Richard Kingston and myself to oversee the 

chapter functions and the board of directors 

until a new person is found.  I will continue as 

acting President and will be the interim leader 

of the oversight leadership committee.  We will 

keep you posted as this process advances and 

hope to report back with the names of new 

chapter leadership.  

Have a great summer and enjoy fishing on 

our public water and in our public lands.  We 

all need to protect our watersheds and ensure 

that future generations have fish to catch and 

open access so they can catch them!   

Tight Lines,  
 

       
 March  
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This will be the last of some 30 odd soap-

boxes for me. I will be passing the baton at 

the conclusion of this month. Not exactly sure 

who will take it up but the names I have 

heard suggest that the newsletter will be in 

good hands.  

It has been a pleasant journey though as 

you may recall my first edition was  laden 

with questions few of which have been an-

swered and some more raised. Frustrating to 

say the least  

We enter hard times for conservation in 

general and I have little confidence that sane 

heads will prevail in the near future. Though 

I will be pleased to be proved wrong.   

New Hampshire is blessed with clean wa-

ters albeit significantly too warm for much 

natural  fishery propagation. My general ob-

servation is that development has yet to de-

stroy our brook trout nurseries but many of 

the main stems are too warm to  sustain fish-

ing stocks.  

I fear we will need to lean on the state and 

its underfunded staffs to make much head-

way. Some tail waters would be nice for fish-

ery habitat but most likely improvements will 

need to come from land management and it 

will be a slow process at best. A turn to our 

cold-water lakes and remote ponds seems the 

best short term hope for improving fisheries 

in general but the ponds hardly stand the 

pressure and the lakes are an unlikely haven 

for native species, not to mention the demand 

on the lakes for non fishing related activities..  

Lets hope that our efforts can at least 

maintain the status quo by continuing to miti-

gate the effects of development and competing  

demands for scarce natural resources; re-

sources constantly under pressure from  grow-

ing and encroaching populations.  

We face too a difficult paradox. As we pro-

mote our sport and its resources as a way of  

attaining advocates for our environmental 

cause we actually demean the resources by 

contributing to their overuse.  Another ver-

sion of we had to destroy the city to save it.  

Let us hope that our efforts to attract the 

young and adult converts to our sport will 

bear fruit but lets hope too not too much fruit.  

Finally we need to make sure that we 

donõt wall off the natural world to save it. Pri-

vatizing land and rivers to save them will 

narrow needed environmental constituents 

resulting in the current backlash that has 

seen significant rollbacks of  land and water 

protections and the commercialization of pub-

lic lands  and natural resources.  

We need to continue to fight for public pro-

tection and access to our dwindling dear clean 

cold water.  

I hope to see you at future meetings and in 

the field . For now have a great year on the 

water.   

 

       Tim Pease 

 

Editors Soapbox                   Tim Pease 
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Out of Season 
Tom, a young warden fresh from training had just started his job. The retiring war-

den for the district spent several weeks orienting him to the geography, introducing 

him to other wardens, local police, and briefing him about some of the folks who 

didn't always abide by the rules. In particular, the old warden mentioned Jeff, a 

crusty old poacher. Try as he had, the retiring warden had never been successful in 

catching Jeff in a violation and he wished Tom better luck.  

A year passed in a flash. The young warden had his hands full learning details of his duties 

and meeting people in his district. From time to time he was successful in catching violators but 

the miscreant his retired mentor had told him about was as elusive as his reputation was notori-

ous. There were plenty of stories of the colorful character's illegal exploits flaunting the conserva-

tion laws. The young warden was becoming as frustrated as his predecessor.  

A few days after the fishing season closed and before deer season started up, Warden Tom, had 

some time to relax and stopped by the local watering hole one evening. Low and behold, as he sat 

at the bar, old Jeff swaggered in, sat down beside him and ordered a whiskey.  

They made polite casual conversation and after a few drinks Jeff started bragging about all the 

fish he could catch. In fact, he bragged, in the morning he planned to go fishing to fill his freezer 

for the winter.  

Jeff appeared to be pretty well oiled so the young warden saw a long shot opportunity. "Mind if 

I come along?" 

Jeff grinned and winked a bloodshot eye. "Showah, young man. You jes meet me at the public 

dock ovaw on Catchum Lake at 7:00 in the mawnin. Don't need ta bring nothin' but yaseff."  

Tom presumed he was wasting his time but he had nothing better to do the next morning. He 

could hardly believe his eyes when he saw old Jeff rooting around in the back of his rusty pick -up 

parked beside the landing. His boat, with the outboard idling, was at the dock.  

"Hop abawd young man. I jes need ta grab our geeah." Jeff hefted a burlap bag and a long han-

dled net from the back of the truck, got into the boat and cast off.  

Jeff motored down the lake for five minutes, then killed the motor and tossed out the anchor. 

Then he lit up a large cigar.  

Tom was mystified and asked "How are we going to fish with no rods or bait."  

"Hand me that thar net an jes' you watch an larn." was the reply. Jeff reached into the bag and 

pulled out a stick of dynamite. He lit the fuse off his cigar and tossed the stick into the water. In 

about 10 seconds there was a god awful WHOOOOPH! and a bulge in the water. Jeff picked up the 

net and proceeded to scoop up more than a dozen trout as they floated to the surface.  

"By gory I have you now!" cried Tom. " Fishing by illegal means, out of season, and over the 

limit. The judge will throw away the key!"  

Guide Talk 
 

Peter Denoncourt board member, registered guide and lifetime Concord resident  drew the best  

crowd of the season at last months  TU meeting . Peterõs insights and stories presented as only he 

can will likely add to the fishing success of all who heard him.  More than one said best program of 

the year.  My guess is that there is more to learned by likely you would have to avail yourself  of 

his guide services to  pry them out of him. I have run into Peter on the stream and afield in a 

bunch of unlikely places so rest assured he speaks from a lifetime of  similarly off the beaten path 

outdoor experiences.  

Thanks again Peter and perhaps we can have his talk as a regular event.  
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Jeff smirked around his cigar as he lit another stick. He tossed it into Tomõs lap. òYa gonna yak all day or 

fish?" 

              Gates Ajar 

(Continued from page 4) 

Conservation News  

This will be the sixth year that we will be doing conservation work in the Warner River watershed.  Last 

October, we reported that the 2016 Stream Crossing Assessment and Outreach Campaign was a complete 

success - thanks to a lot of hard work by volunteers and NH Fish & Game professionals, and funding from the 

chapter and TU National (Embrace -a ðStream grant).  Firstly, we effectively finished the baseline assess-

ment of the fish populations (electrofishing) and fragmentation (culvert surveys) in the watershed.  Secondly, 

we got a great start on an outreach campaign. As a result we can more effectively engage with local communi-

ties and landowners, promote good stewardship, and identify different opportunities to protect, restore, and 

enhance aquatic habitat.    

Since then, a lot has happened, including: This year, members of the Basil W. Woods, Jr. Chapter of Trout 

Unlimited have been working with local community members and the NH Department of Environmental Ser-

vices (DES) to restart the Volunteer River Assessment Program (VRAP) in the Warner River Water-

shed. VRAP is a cooperative program between DES, local organizations and individuals working to protect 

New Hampshireõs rivers and streams. Our VRAP volunteers will conduct periodic water quality monitoring at 

specified sites on the Warner River and its tributaries.   This will increase the amount of river water quality 

information available to government agencies and allows for better watershed planning.  Chapter member 

Bob Ball is leading this effort and we have enlisted over 15 volunteers so far.  

Earlier this year, The Forest Society, purchased and conserved the PK Brown tract on the slope of Black 

Mountain in Sutton.  This tract is in the Warner River Watershed and contains a small brook trout headwa-

ter stream.  Our chapter donated 5000$ to this effort.  You can read more about this on our project blog here: 

http://warnerriverwatershedconservationproject.wordpress.com/conservation -easements. 

Ben Nugent (NH Fish & Game) and George Embley (Basil Woods) gave a well -received presentation at 

the Saving Special Places Conference entitled Involving Communities to Evaluate and Protect Fish Habitat.  

Board member Chris Connors maintained a booth at the conference. This conference is heavily attended by 

land conservation groups and conservation commissions from throughout the state.   

For the past two years, Basil Woodsõ members, George Embley and Chris Connors have actively supported 

the efforts of Warner River Nomination Committee, which was formed with representation from the five 

towns abutting the river and major tributaries.   This month the committee will submit the Nomination of the 

http://warnerriverwatershedconservationproject.wordpress.com/conservation-easements/
http://savingspecialplaces.org/2017-workshops/session-3-workshops#Sess3E

